POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 8 JANUARY 2020

Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, P Atkinson
 

Attending:    Cllrs D Milligan, J Lay Douglas and D Alexander, PC A Forbes,

                    Mr & Mrs Cunningham,                    

Apologies:    D West, J Cameron, J Bernard, and PC J Cassidy
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1    Chair welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the New Year.   He mentioned that we now have a new MP – Owen Thompson.   He said the Bonnyrigg Christmas lights event, now in its 29th year, had once again been a great success.

( Licensing

( Parking and short term parking group

( Education 

6.6 PA said that any reduction in the curriculum was short sighted and it was

wrong to be cutting back on deduction. Children needed and all round education. She

also commented that since the Council was prepared to pay staff to park in Dalkeith

then the money could surely be better spent. Chair said that where a subject was not

offered in a particular school then pupils would be offered the subject at another

school.     However,   there   was   often   a   problem   of   transporting   pupils.       Cllr   DA

commented that Newbattle was a centre of digital excellence and it should be able to

link with other schools but it was not happening as quickly as it should.

6.7 PA   referred   to  the   upkeep  of   gardens   at  War  Memorials.   Chair  said   that

PHCC had been asked by Midlothian Council if it wished to take on the responsibility

of flowers beds.   However, there were  none  in Poltonhall but  some  groups were

taking on the task of looking after those in Bonnyrigg.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 4 December 2019 and Matters Arising

2.1
Para 4.1    FW confirmed future meetings could be held in Room 113 once the paperwork was finalised.
2.2
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by PA and seconded by JA.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 8 January 2020





            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                             60.86                           0.00

Total Bank and cash                                  60.86
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1 
  Information about Handicabs and Awards for All had been received and would be posted on the website.

5.
Police Report

5.1
During the month of December 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 45 recorded crimes reported, of which 22 have been solved to date (49% solvency).   During this time period, there were 250 calls to Police Scotland. 

5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE
· Between 3.30pm and 5pm on Wednesday the 4th of December 2019 a Dawes Ladies pedal cycle was stolen from outside Bonnyrigg Medical Centre. Enquiries are ongoing.

· About 8pm on Wednesday the 4th of December 2019 a man known to staff stole a quantity of meat and cheese from Tesco Express. Enquiries are ongoing to trace the man.

· Between 4.30pm on Wednesday the 11th and 8am on Thursday the 12th of December 2019 unknown persons forced entry to a white Peugeot Expert van parked at Sherwood Drive. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 1am on Friday the 20th of December 2019 a 33 year old man was arrested at Lothian Street after he initially refused to get off the road when asked, thereafter shouting and swearing at officers and resisting violently when being arrested. He has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 

· Overnight between Friday the 27th and Saturday the 28th of December 2019 unknown persons forced entry to Bonnyrigg Rose Social Club, but nothing was taken. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 6pm on Saturday the 28th of December 2019 an 18 year old man was stopped and searched by police at Rosewell Road and found in possession of a quantity of cannabis and a fake ID. He has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 7pm on Saturday the 28th of December 2018 officers searched the occupants of a vehicle after a strong smell of cannabis was detected coming from within. Officers thereafter located a significant quantity of drugs and a 20 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

Operation Frankincense ran throughout the month of December where local officers proactively targeted drunk/drug driving and other road traffic offences, violent crimes and crimes of dishonesty. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email: Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk 
5.3
PC Forbes advised that roadside breath tests can now be carried out to test for drugs.  Specially trained officers were carrying them out.
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM referred to the Scottish Government budget that was due to be announced on 6 February.  Local authorities were in a real quandary as they were effectively setting their budgets in the dark when they were unaware what the allocation from the Scottish Government would be.

6.2.    Cllr DM said the Christmas lights event had gone well and they were looking to refresh it in 2020 as it had been the same format for the past 19 years.

6.3
The new primary school for St Mary’s and Burnbrae would be ready for the children to move in at Easter.  
6.4
Chair asked if any of the Councillors knew how to access the Community Notice Board at the site of the former library.    Cllr DM suggested that Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council should have a key.  
6.5
Cllr JLD said there was not much to report for December.  The budget was now the main issue.

6.6
Cllr DA also said that they were just getting back to work after the Christmas and New Year break.
7.
Any Other Business
7.1 
Concerns were raised about the number of lorries from the Gilmerton housing developments using Polton Road.  There were on average 40 vehicles per day. It was suggested that a traffic order would have to be put on them by Edinburgh Council.  It was thought that there was the possibility that did not have restrictions on them.  It was suggested that it would be best to contact the Police.  It was noted that Rosewell Road, Lothian Street and Cockpen Road were all experiencing the same problem.   Cllr JLD said there were no reasons why the relevant officials from both Midlothian and Edinburgh Councils could not discuss the problem.  She would speak to Midlothian Council officials about it.  
7.2
Reference was made to a speeding times survey and the outcome was that speeding was not a problem in the High Street.  Cllr JLD agreed with the outcome of the survey as she lives down at Hillhead.  She said that mostly the issues were later at night.

7.3
It was noted that there was still an issue with the digital signage at Cameron Crescent.  Cllr DM said to email him about it.
7.4
Concern was raised about a tree growing at the top of the lane leading from Westmill Road up to Polton Road. It was growing out of an old building that used to be there and knocking over the wall.  Chair advised that if it could be found to be on Midlothian Council then they would fix it.  Cllr JDL undertook to have a look and to see if she can make enquiries to see who owns that particular piece of land.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 February 2020
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